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December, 2000

Seasons Greetings,

Once known as “The Secret City”, Los Alamos has been much in the news this year.  Too much.  We’ll confine our remarks to two items.

First, we and our house survived the Cerro Grande Fire without damage, only inconvenience.  The same cannot be said for many others in this town, but it is amazing that 1) No one died, either in evacuation or in fighting the fire, 2) No one was even badly hurt, 3) Only 500 families lost their homes.  You might be interested in looking at Maggie’s web page of fire pictures, at http://www.whistlesoft.com/~silbar/mls.  We are very grateful for the concern that all of our friends expressed concerning our situation during this time.

Second, we are deeply ashamed that the U.S. government can treat one of its citizens as badly as it did Wen Hoe Lee.  Although it’s a small town, we have never (to our knowledge) met Lee or his family.  

On to a more pleasant set of topics, recapping the past year.  In February I started on a third semi-career, selling computer hardware for Creative Consultants.  CC is a small Albuquerque company that has been doing business with the Lab for 14 years.  They had just had their man handling the LANL sales quit and go to work for a competitor, and Don approached me to fill in.  Since the WhistleSoft accelerators project had come to a close – with five published computer-based tutorials – I was free enough (and silly enough) to say “yes.”  It is interesting work in many ways, and I have learned new things and met a whole bunch of new folks.  I am not sure how much longer I’ll be doing this, however.

Maggie got involved with a PhotoShop class just after the May fire, and is now doing a set of web pages for the Los Alamos Family Strengths Network.  It has been a belated welcome to the wonders of microcomputers, but she seems to enjoy it (when and if I can keep my big mouth shut).

We also did a bit of non-business traveling for what seems like the first time in seven years.  In September we visited our relatives in Grand Rapids.  In October we spent three weeks in Mexico, polishing on our rusty Spanish at a language school in Cuernavaca for one week, refreshing our friendship with Padre Roberto and his family (now just hermanos y sobrinos) in the D.F., and spending a few days in Puebla, which we hadn’t visited before.  We also took two trips to San Francisco, where Hank Palmer (from Fresno) and I continued to learn something about the choreography of doubles squash.  In the tourney just over, last weekend, we tied for 2nd in the 60’s and were finalists in the B Consolations.

After three (very) dry winters, this year it snowed on Thanksgiving Day and the local ski hill opened that weekend.  Until yesterday, it hadn’t snowed since, then we got another 3 inches or so.  Maybe it will be a good year, we’ll have to see.  We certainly need the moisture.


Maggie and Dick Silbar

